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Agency plans involve 2 species

RECOMMENDATIONS: The federal group proposes actions being questioned by environmentalists. 

By JENNIFER BOWLES
Federal wildlife officials on Monday recommended downgrading the status of an endangered bird
that lives along Inland rivers and decided against granting habitat protections for a rare plant
in the San Jacinto Mountains.

The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service said designating so-called critical habitat for the San
Jacinto bluecurls would require detailed maps showing the plant's territory in Mount San Jacinto
State Park, a move that could prompt enthusiasts to search it out and damage its habitat.

At it stands, state parks officials placed a barrier near the habitat to prevent horses from
trampling the flowers, said Jerry Frates, a supervising state parks ranger.

In addition, he said, once legal boundaries are established for a proposed preserve covering the
plant's territory, trail users would be prevented from wandering off designated trails as they
currently are allowed to do in the wilderness area.

Environmental groups said that while the Fish and Wildlife Service has the right to deny
critical habitat, its designation can add another layer of scrutiny to major projects in the
area.

"Although it may be well-meaning in some cases (not to designate critical habitat), there's not
a shred of evidence that people will go out and harm or accidentally harm this species," said
John Buse, staff attorney for the Center for Biological Diversity, which filed a lawsuit seeking
the designation.

Jane Hendron, a Fish and Wildlife Service spokeswoman, said the agency is considering setting up
a seed bank to guard against a flood, fire, drought or other natural disaster that could wipe
out the plant. The plant's numbers fluctuate from year to year, from 50 to 10,000, she said.

In another decision, the federal wildlife agency recommended that the least Bell's vireo be
designated a threatened species rather than the more serious designation of endangered because
its number have increased along the Santa Ana River and elsewhere in Southern California. The
recommendation will turn into a formal proposal later, Hendron said.

In the past 20 years or so, vireo territories, meaning the number of males ready to breed, have
jumped from 291 to 2,986, according to the wildlife agency.

The vireo population at Prado Dam near Corona and elsewhere has been aided by the trapping and
killing of cowbirds, Hendron said. The larger birds lay their eggs in vireo nests, which hatch
earlier than vireo chicks.

"The vireo feed the cowbirds to the detriment of their own offspring,"
Hendron said.

Environmental groups said that while they support the move, they hope it's not too soon to
downgrade the vireo's status. The raising of Prado Dam could flood key habitat where the
songbird has recovered, and development pressures in San Timoteo Canyon could squeeze out the
bird, said Monica Bond, a wildlife biologist with the Center.

"It's not out of the danger zone," she said. "There are still a lot of threats."

Dick Zembal, natural resources director with Orange County Water District, which manages the
habitat behind Prado Dam, said flooding could be a problem in the winter but most likely not in
the spring and summer, when the migratory birds breed.
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